NARL Board and Annual Membership Meetings

Nashville, Tennessee

October 2, 2003  8:00 AM  – 2:45 PM

October 3, 2003:  4:30 – 5:30 PM 

In attendance: Evan Jones, Glen Peterson, Belen Burkhalter, Neil Scully, Joe Lechowicz, Bill Burnside, John Lui, Bob McConnell, Lynn Boza, Linda Winslow, Stacy H. Wigfield, Kathleen Wilson, Connie Giles, Jannell Shaffer Yoder, Shirley Lyons, Eleanor Williams, Bonnie Hawley, Pam Mobley, Howard Green, Patricia Olive, Joy Inniss-Johnson, Ray Feroz

Evan Jones opened the meetings and established that a quorum was present.

I. Minutes from the September 10, 2003 NARL Board Telecon were moved Glen Peterson) seconded (Joe Lechowicz) and approved.  Minutes from the last NRAA annual meeting held October 23, 2002 in Indianapolis, Indiana were moved (Belen Burkhalter) seconded (Joe Lechowicz) and approved.  

II. Treasurer’s Report – Neil Scully reviewed the financial statements, with special attention to the income and expense NARL Actual to Budget Comparison for FY 01, 02 and 03.  An audit has not yet been completed for FY 03.  Neil observed that revenue and expenses are on-track but the trend will be toward fund depletion as additional costs are incurred through cost of NRA core services and increased Journal and Newsletter costs.  The one outstanding financial liability is to the Journal of Rehabilitation Administration (JRA); we have outstanding invoices totaling approximately $4,114.00, with one more issue to come (for an approximate additional $2000).  Neil noted that we should have approximately $20,000 on hand by the end of October.  During this fiscal year, we have also paid out $20,000 to SIU to perpetuate the Lorenz scholarship in our name.  The Treasurer’s report was moved (Bill Burnside), seconded (Stacy Wigfield) and approved.  Evan thanked Neil for his wise counsel and dedicated work as Treasurer.

OLD BUSINESS

III. NRA Training Update – Evan thanked Glen for his considerable work in collaboration with the NRA in designing and carrying out the co-sponsored Training Program held at the annual conference on October 3rd from 12:00 to 4:15 PM.   

IV. Newsletter Report – Glen discussed the possibility of utilizing an on-line format to achieve cost savings.   Discussion included ideas about a combination of hard-copy Newsletter and electronic media.  It was also suggested that our President’s message be submitted to Contemporary Rehab.  Glen also would welcome submissions for the November 14th Newsletter edition.  

V. Grants Report -   Evan noted that Virginia  received a training grant this year for “Emerging Leaders.”  It was a great investment.  Bill Burnside reported on the highly successful Virginia training program in which there were 43 attendees and another 40 on a waiting list (another program has been scheduled).  He also provided a handout entitled Leaders Emerge.   The website has grant materials available.  

VI. Journal of Rehabilitation Administration Report –  Glen noted that we are in the process of getting Lynn Boza and Ray Feroz on the JRA Board.  This will allow for greater NARL involvement.  Questions were raised about the future, specifically: (1) the status of JRA as a membership benefit, and (2) would the billing go to NRA or NARL?  The mechanism needs to be put in place.

VII. NRA Representative Report -  Kathi Wilson discussed proposals for NRA core services.  The possibilities included $8 per Division member to include the journals, and Core services at $7 with additional costs for journals for divisions that publish one.  Glen wondered about journals that are sent to libraries.  Library subscriptions can be a helpful source to subsidize the journal for the members.  

It was suggested that NARL do an internal financial analysis of core services (to include the journal), looking at NRA as another vendor.  John Lui noted that we need to do our homework to cost out our own core services so we’ll know what decision to make.  Kathi noted that NRA may provide a Level 1 core service (base cost) and Level 2 core service (to include special options).  She noted that the NRA deadline is the end of December to get information out to divisions on this.  Joe wondered if the NARL decision on core services will be a one-time event or if we can change it over time.  It was decided that Evan, Neil and Bill will do the financial analysis re: NARL core services.

Pat Murphy from Ohio is the new NRA President Elect.  Carl Flowers is the new NRA Board Member at Large.

Re: Legislative issues, Evan and Glen noted the fine work done by Pat Leahy.  The Washington Wire is very informative.  Let her know that you value it.  The WIA is still being held up.  Influence with Senator Kennedy could be a positive factor.

Re: NRA Executive Director Selection, Bill noted that five interviews will be conducted October 25-26 and a recommendation will be made by November 5th.  

Re: 2004 NRA Annual Conference, it will be in Philadelphia, around the 3rd week of September.  In 2005, the meeting may be in Chicago.

John Lui noted that a new division for Benefits Counseling Specialists will be formed, with 3,000 potential members.  These people work with Social Security, Independent Living, and Pathways to Independence.  The first president will be Shirley Brown from Mississippi.

Bill noted that the NARI Division for Rehabilitation Instructors has been in inactive status for 5 years and will be disbanded.  Glen observed that NCRE has the market cornered as a professional association for faculty members.

VIII. Nominations and Elections Committee Report – Belen Burkhalter reported the election results: Ray Feroz is the new President-Elect, and Charles Gressler is the new Secretary.   Pam Mobley was re-elected as the Geographic Representative from the Southeast Area.  Regional representatives will be reduced to four geographic representatives next year.  The Southwest Geographic representative position is currently vacant and Evan will nominate a candidate for appointment.

IX. Lorenz Award at SIU – Evan will look into it and provide an update at the next NARL Board telecon.

X. Switzer Seminar -  Glen noted that the Switzer Seminar is a stimulating three-day experience and it results in a monograph; it is a benefit to the field.   Edward Alexander is the new coordinator.   Glen moved to provide support in the budgeted amount of $500.  This was seconded by Stacy and approved unanimously.   Also, with this donation, it would be appropriate for NARL to request and recommend a member to be nominated for participation next year.  We need to stay in touch with the coordinator to see what will be the topic.

XI.  Membership – Bill noted that we have around 346 members.  Membership Certificates and an introductory letter from the president will go out to new members.

XII. NARL Brochure -  Evan noted the need for a brochure.  He and Bill will work on one.  Glen wondered if there was a mechanism to enable current members of NRA to join NARL and get a pro-rated cost?  Neil replied that could be a core service, but the ability to do this has been a long-time problem.

XIII. Website – Evan noted that it is up and running, but needs to be modernized.  He also offered the idea of states having a linked page to the NARL website.

XIV. Regional Reports -  

Mid-Atlantic - Bill discussed the success that Virginia has had in reframing the concept of leadership recognizing that actually everybody is a leader.  This coincided with the name change from NRAA to NARL.  This year, the VA Association for Rehabilitation Leadership soared from 14 members to 30.  Bill thought that the number of members could reach as high as 50 in the next 6 months.  “Leadership Chats” have been employed where people get together in real time, in person, to hear presenters and discuss items of interest.  Bill provided a handout on topics for such chats.  He also discussed “Leaders Emerge” involving caseworkers that are doing creative work.  Evan praised Bill’s efforts as a model for the whole Association.  

Glen recommended reading the Switzer monograph on the 14 Leadership Roles by Debra Atkinson.   Also helpful would be the JRA feature edition on Succession Planning.

Northeast – Joe reported that the Northeast Rehabilitation Conference was held in New York City in September.  He passed along the interest expressed to him by an Ohio attendee re: NARL Chapter development.

Great Lakes – Stacy is looking into how NARL might have an impact in the region.  

Southwest – No report.

Southeast – No report.

Great Plains – No report.

Pacific – No report.

XV. Service to NRA by NARL Leaders-  Evan reviewed some of the contributions to NRA made by NARL during the past year.  These included:  Chairing the Awards Committee by Belen, Chairing the Leadership Development Committee by Glen, and Chairing the NRA Constitution and Bylaws Committee by Evan.  Also, Lynn participated in the NRA Conference Planning Committee.  

XVI. President’s Report on this Year’s Accomplishments

Evan noted the following achievements since the last Annual Meeting:

1. Organizational name change signaled a change in theme toward a broader leadership perspective and focus.  This will help attract new members.

2. The Lorenz $20,000 endowment to SIU was concluded.

3. The NARL Board Structure was reformed, moving from 7 Regional Representatives to 4 Geographical Representatives.

4. NARL filed all Board and By-law materials with the NRA.

5. We enjoyed the publication of an excellent JRA, changing the publication to three times per year.

6. We enjoyed the publication of three excellent Newsletters per year.

7. The website is on-line and helpful.  All minutes and key documents are available there.

8. We have had monthly Board telecons that have been quite productive.

9. The grant program was helpful to the Virginia Chapter who used the monies in an extremely productive manner.

10. We have had NARL Board members in NRA Chairs for: Awards, By-laws, Conference Program Committee, and Leadership.

11. We contributed $500 to the Switzer monograph.

12. Future planning is underway in the areas of:

a. Membership

b. Transition to NRA

c. Changing technology

d. New opportunities 

FUTURE PLANNING

Evan led a discussion that included:

· Lynn questioned how we will spread the word of the move from NRAA to NARL and our focus on leadership.

· Glen voiced support for Bill’s earlier comments that potential NARL members may think “I am not a leader,” but in reality, everyone can be a developing leader.

· Belen supported the idea of developing a brochure ASAP for marketing purposes.

· Lynn noted the use of informal mentoring.  Belen benchmarked a mentoring program in Maryland and is piloting one in Oklahoma.  Glen noted the Succession Planning best practices monogram available from UW Stout.

· All agreed that NARL could play a significant role as a resource for people preparing to lead at the state level.

· Bill noted the need to recruit people who are not in managerial/supervisory positions.  This has happened in VA, and will help change the perception of what we do.

· Evan suggested use of the NARL web page to state chapters for announcements and photos.  He believes that it could be done fairly easily for state units of NARL.

· Ray noted that the states seem to be the pathways to division membership.  Bill recommended support of state chapter presidents to develop state leadership associations.

· Glen noted that there are Rehab Counselors (NRCA members) who aspire to supervisory or administrative positions.  NARL could collaborate with other key divisions to further our membership.  These could include NRCA, Multi-Cultural Concerns Division, etc. 

AWARDS

Belen announced this year’s awards:

Mary E. Switzer Award: This is the highest award granted by NRAA.  Wayne Mulkey, a long-time member of NRA and distinguished rehabilitation leader, was the recipient.

Hubbard Award:  For excellence in Rehabilitation management and administration, was awarded to John Lui.  John has served as NRA President in 2002 and established the Tom Stewart Memorial Fund, chaired the Reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act Task Force,  is a member of the National Bureau of Speakers, and was a driving force in the development of revised NRA vision and mission statements.  

Presidential Citation for Distinguished Service: Glen Peterson, Past NRAA President and Associate Professor of Rehabilitation at MSU, was recognized for his continued dedication to excellence in the publication of our Newsletter, for revitalizing the relationship between NARL and JRA, and for his leadership in developing an excellent training program at the national conference.

Unit of the Year Award – Was presented to the Virginia NARL Chapter and their President Bill Burnside for their notable achievements this year: hosting a highly successful training program, hosting leadership chats across the state, and for advancing the idea that everyone is a leader.  Virginia’s membership grew to be the second largest state NARL chapter in the country.  Evan thanked Bill Burnside for his leadership in Virginia.  Evan also noted the support of the Virginia Rehabilitation Association and their president Howard Green in success of the Virginia Association for Rehabilitation Leadership.

CONCLUSION

Evan thanked outgoing board members for their dedicated service:  Joe Lechowicz, Belen Burkhalter, Dale Sattler, and Barbara Barrett.  Evan handed the gavel to Lynn who thanked Evan for his tireless leadership and devoted service this year.

Bob McConnell also offered thanks especially to the three NARL officers who took on national responsibilities with aplomb.    

Adjournment – was moved by Bill, seconded by Lynn, and approved unanimously at 5:30 PM.    

Next Meeting – Telecon, Thursday, November 13, 2003, at 12:00 Noon Central Time.

Respectfully submitted,

Ray F. Feroz, Secretary
